
1 
BIRMINGHAM AREA CABLE BOARD MEETING MINUTES – July 18, 2018 

Present:             Abraham, Eick, Fenberg, Heldt, McLain, Shand – Birmingham 

Bayer, Borgon, Delaney (non-voting liaison), Gugni – Beverly Hills 

Ettenson – Bingham Farms 

Stakhiv – Franklin 

Absent:   None 

Also Present:    White – BACB Executive Director 

                          Currier – Attorney for Cable Board  

  Rota – Bloomfield Community Television 

  

McLain called the meeting to order at 7:47 A.M. in the Village of Beverly Hills Municipal 

Building at 18500 W. Thirteen Mile Road.  

 

APPROVE MINUTES OF CABLE BOARD MEETING HELD   June 20, 2018. 

 

 Motion by Stakhiv, seconded by Gugni to approve the minutes of the Regular 

 Cable Board Meeting on June 20, 2018, as amended. 

 

On page 3, Stakhiv questioned who had seconded the original motion and the amended motion 

under, PROPOSED RESTATEMENT OF ADMINISTRATIVE GRANT POLICY. 

McLain would review it and report back to the Board. 

 

  Motion Passed. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS  
None 

 

MUNICIPAL SUPPORT SERVICES GRANT REQUEST FROM FRANKLIN-

BINGHAM FARMS FIRE DEPARTMENT 
 

  Motion by Stakhiv, seconded by Borgon to approve the MUNICIPAL  

  SERVICES GRANT request from the Franklin-Bingham Farms Fire 

    Department in the amount not to exceed $2,338.56 to cover the internet 

    connectivity for Comcast fire-station internet service and for Verizon Wireless 

 internet access for FY2018-2019. 

 

McLain stated that included in the formal grant request, dated 12 June 2018, there was a 

summary of those updated systems which were most important to the Department. Ettenson also 

commented on the Federal Fire Department Assistance Grant for over $200,000.00 which was 

awarded to the Department through the Federal Emergency Management Agency and would be 

used for much needed equipment replacement. 

 

 Roll Call Vote: 

                         Motion Passed (11-0). 
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AMEND AGENDA 

 

 Motion by Borgon, seconded by Heldt to amend the agenda to add one item:  

 5 A. DISCUSSION OF THE BCTV CONTRACT, between 5. PEG GRANT  

 REQUEST FROM FRANKLIN HISTORICAL SOCIETY and 6.  

ANNUAL ELECTION OF OFFICERS.  

 

  Motion Passed. 

 

PEG GRANT REQUEST FROM FRANKLIN HISTORICAL SOCIETY 

 

   Motion by Stakhiv, seconded by Ettenson to approve a PEG Grant request in the  

   amount not to exceed $1,018.80/yr. to the Franklin Historical Society for internet 

 service at the Franklin Historical Museum for FY 2018-2019. 

 

Stakhiv presented the annual formal request from the Franklin Historical Society to continue 

funding the one year internet subscription from Comcast. She noted all the current projects, 

including the scanning of archival documents, the interactive demonstrations with the local 

school children, and the accessibility of internet use for the residents and staff. 

 

 Roll Call Vote: 

 Motion Passed (11-0).  

 

DISCUSSION OF THE BCTV CONTRACT 

 

Borgon, PEG Committee Chairman, stated that the PEG contract with BCTV had expired June 

30, 2018. In that contract there was a paragraph provision for BCTV to extend it for one (1) year 

to June 30, 2019. BCTV has asked for that extension and the PEG Committee has accepted it. 

 

 Motion by Borgon, seconded by Fenberg that the Birmingham Area Cable Board 

 accept Bloomfield Community Television’s one (1) year extension of the current 

 contract through June 30, 2019 for the amount not to exceed $216,400.00. 

 

Heldt clarified that paragraph 5B of the 2
nd

 amendment to the 2
nd

 restated agreement with Cable 

Access Management grants the Cable Board an option to extend the term of the contract. It does 

not grant the option to BCTV. Therefore, the BACB Board would be exercising its option to 

extend the contract for a year. 

   

   Motion by Borgon, seconded by Fenberg that the Birmingham Area Board  

   approve the current contract extension of one (1) year with Bloomfield  

   Community Television through June 30, 2019 for the amount not to exceed 

 $216,400.00, as amended.  

 

   Roll Call Vote: 

                         Motion Passed (11-0). 
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McLain expressed her appreciation to all at BCTV for all they do. 

 

ANNUAL ELECTION OF OFFICERS 

McLain opened the floor for nominations. 

 

Heldt nominated and Stakhiv seconded the nomination of Elaine McLain to continue as 

Chairman of the Cable Board. There were no further nominations. McLain accepted the 

nomination and was elected Chairman by acclamation. 

 

Borgon nominated and Eick seconded the nomination of Mira Stakhiv to continue as Vice 

Chairman of the Cable Board. There were no further nominations. Stakhiv accepted the 

nomination and was elected Vice Chairman by acclamation. 

 

Stakhiv nominated and Ettenson seconded the nomination of David Eick to continue as Secretary 

of the Cable Board. There were no further nominations. Eick accepted the nomination and was 

elected Secretary by acclamation. 

 

Ettenson nominated and Fenberg seconded the nomination of Jeffrey Heldt as Treasurer of the 

Cable Board. There were no further nominations. Heldt accepted the nomination and was elected 

Treasurer by acclamation. 

 

David Eick will continue as Cable Action Committee Chairman, Bob Borgon will continue as 

PEG Committee Chairman, and Mira Stakhiv will continue as Personnel Committee Chairman. 

 

Bob Borgon will continue as a Program Committee participant. He noted there would be a 

meeting this Thursday (7/19), 10:30 A.M. at BCTV. Representatives on that committee include 

participants from Bloomfield Township, Bloomfield Schools, BCTV and one person from the 

Cable Board. McLain explained that this committee hears new program proposals for BCTV.  

Rota noted that this meeting was not a set monthly meeting and only met when it received 

proposals from residents for a program. He further detailed this process. McLain hoped that with 

the new website information about this committee and its purpose would spread and more 

residents would participate.  

 

COMMITTEE REPORTS 

Cable Action Committee  

Eick reported that the committee had been working with Muniweb to finalize the website. For 

those who stay after the meeting, there would be a discussion about Muniweb’s latest 

suggestions and recommendations. Bayer wanted to show the template for the new website and 

also encouraged the Board to stay for the meeting to give any feedback. The next scheduled 

meeting would be August 2 but might be updated depending on availability of Board members. 

 

PEG Committee  

Borgon reported that three (3) people from BACB attended the last meeting (McLain, Abraham, 

and himself), as well as BCTV staff (Rota and Black). Options for meeting dates and times were 

discussed. He encouraged feedback on this matter. As of now, the next meeting was scheduled 

for Tuesday, August 7. In the future, he would like Rota to detail how he makes the 
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programming decisions for BAPA and BAMA and what elements come into play when he is 

making those decisions. Another topic at the last meeting was the upgrades to the Birmingham 

and Beverly Hills control rooms which have elevated the production quality and values to new 

levels. The Baldwin Library has many programs and its equipment is 5 years old. Rota has been 

requested to be pro-active and obtain several estimates to upgrade the facilities. To upgrade the 

quality of the sports programs and local events, i.e., parades, the subject of purchasing a drone 

was discussed. The policy and procedures for BCTV need to be reviewed as it has been several 

years since they were approved and adopted. The survey about the website was brought up and 

the committee was surprised that there appeared to be little interest in school programs. The most 

important topic talked about was the uncertain future with the providers and not knowing where 

they were going with the funding. This underscores the importance of BACB maintaining and 

protecting PEG reserve funds.  

 

McLain reported that she was at a Michigan NATOA Board meeting the other day and found it 

interesting that some of the providers were very active and responsive to some Boards and others 

were not. With White’s coordination and support and respect from the Board members, BACB 

was one of the fortunate ones. Even though there seemed to be a lack of participation by some at 

BACB meetings, the providers were always available to resolve problems. 

 

Borgon added that the renewal of the BCTV contract would be an important issue to be 

discussed in the next 5-6 meetings. McLain reminded Board members to email Borgon and c.c. 

White with preferences for meeting days and times. 

 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT  
White referred to her monthly report dated July 11, 2018. The three (3) pending complaints from 

last month have been resolved. Comcast buried its line in Franklin, Comcast raised the low-

hanging line in Beverly Hills and the Comcast lines which had been hanging from a pole and on 

the ground in Birmingham were addressed. There were four (4) new complaints filed since her 

last report in June. The first (1
st
) complaint came from the property manager of Williamsburg of 

Birmingham Condominiums and involved Comcast cables that were improperly attached to the 

buildings. This complaint is pending. The second (2
nd

) complaint was from a Beverly Hills 

resident who was having problems with intermittent phone and internet service. Through the 

intervention of the escalation team, Comcast has resolved this and issued the customer a credit to 

her account. This complaint is closed. Even though this was not related to cable service, White 

likes to assist residents with related service issues, if possible. The third (3
rd

) complaint dealt 

with a downed wire near a Birmingham resident’s condo. Comcast raised the drop to a safe level. 

This complaint is closed. The fourth (4
th

) complaint came from a Beverly Hills resident who 

didn’t understand why her bill had suddenly increased. After talking with a Comcast escalation 

team representative it was determined that her promotional rate had expired. She was offered a 

new 12-month promotion for Starter Triple Play which she has accepted. This complaint is 

closed. 

 

The account balances for the MBS, BBCU and Beverly Hills accounts as of June 30, 2018 were 

provided to the Board. If a Board Member has a question about the reports, please let White 

know. 
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Since the last meeting White has written six (6) checks on behalf of the BACB, with the largest 

ones to Franklin Bingham Fire Department for a PEG Grant for a server and to the Charter 

Township of Bloomfield for the BCTV filming of May sports (each event is $2,500.00).  

 

Additional Notes 

The Wall Street firm Cowen & Co. conducted a survey in May and determined that Netflix was 

the No. 1 choice for TV viewing, followed by basic cable and YouTube. Millennials used Netflix 

(40%), compared to YouTube (17%), basic cable (12.6%), and broadcast (7.5%). 

 

Shand commented that he was really impressed by the elapsed time between when a complaint is 

received and its resolution by the provider. This spoke to the purpose of the Cable Board being 

an advocate on behalf of the residents. He felt the success stories should be highlighted on the 

new website. 

 

PROVIDER RELATED TOPICS 

a. Comcast 

There was no representative present. 

 

b. AT&T/Uverse/Direct TV 

There was no representative present.  

 

c. WOW 

There was no representative present.  

 

White did not receive any communications from any of the providers. McLain related a recent 

personal experience with burying lines and Comcast subcontractors who were wearing Comcast 

T-shirts, but had no personal/proper identification and the truck that had no identification on it. 

Under the Franchise Agreement, ID should be worn around the neck of all those working in the 

rights-of-way and those walking through your personal property and identification should be on 

the trucks. She advised the public that if they have any concerns to call the police. 

 

Ettenson noted that although the providers are no longer required to attend the Cable Board 

meetings, he was pleased to see Comcast had been in attendance last month. He encouraged 

White to relate to WOW and AT&T that Comcast was here; maybe this informal type of 

competitive pressure would encourage them to show up. White confirmed that she had sent 

letters to all three (3) providers informing them and encouraging them to come to this meeting. 

McLain even suggested that the providers go to the website, pull up the meeting and review it to 

see exactly what the Board was talking about. 

 

Currier updated the Board on the latest franchise fee audit performed by a different cable 

consortium and questioned if that task was worth the time and dollars expended. 

 

BAPA/BAMA REPORT 

Rota thanked the Board for extending the BCTV contract for another year. The support and 

partnership of the last 19-20 years is appreciated. 
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Rota referred to his memo to BACB dated June 12, 2018. He listed the completed BAMA 

Programs which were seven (7) regularly scheduled municipal meetings, the BACB Meeting, the 

Parks and Rec Board Meeting, the Advisory Board Meeting, the Multi Modal Meeting, the 

Zoning Board Meeting, the Village of Franklin Police Ceremony and the Baldwin Library Board 

and Trust Meetings. He added that all the municipal meetings get equal playing time, unless one 

(1) meeting goes 4-5 hours which throws everything out of kilter. These meeting can be seen on 

TV or are posted online on the individual community’s website. 

 

For the BAPA Programs, from the BACB area individual producers and organizations, twenty-

one (21) programs were taped. He listed all the programs. He added that there were only 2 or 3 

more concerts in the Concerts in the Park series.   

 

PRODUCER WORKSHOPS and/or CAMERA WORKSHOPS- BCTV is offering a one-on-

one session for those who are interested in producing their own show and for those who want 

experience behind the scenes. Please call 248-433-7790 and BCTV to schedule a date and time 

for you.  

 

Last month the purchase of the SMON card for the Production Truck Camera was approved in 

the amount of $811.00. When it arrives all four cameras should be back in action. A new 

transmitter and receiver for Beverly Hills were approved for purchase and Advanced Lighting 

helped with the installation. He would be getting a new quote with a small labor cost but because 

the original request was a little higher, this new quote would still fall within the “not to exceed” 

range that the Board had approved.  

 

OLD BUSINESS  

McLain talked about the NATOA (National Association of Telecommunications Officers and 

Advisors) meeting, August 27-30. She has received the registration fee, the agenda, and flight 

information. This was discussed at last week’s Michigan NATOA Board meeting but none of the 

other Board Members would be attending this year because they felt strongly that the focus on 

the national level was on Broadband and Streaming and there wouldn’t be enough focus on what 

was being done at the local level about revenue streams and programming. She felt that the 

networking she does when she goes to those meetings was very valuable. She asked for input 

from the Cable Board to discuss the value and cost of going to the meeting which would be held 

in Philadelphia this year. In former years she found attendance was very valuable especially in 

connecting with representatives for the providers who were in responsible public positions and 

named specific people and their titles. 

 

This expense is in the budget; however, she assured the Board that she would renegotiate the 

Registration Fee as she has done in the past and adjust her expenses accordingly. She disclosed 

that a major sponsor is Mobilitie, which is an organization and company that is responsible for 

the DAS (Distributed Antenna System).  

 

Ettenson commented that Philadelphia was the home base to Comcast. He is of the opinion that 

the company might dominate the meeting, due to logistics and also because they dominate our 

cable coverage. According to McLain, Comcast has no public presence at all at the meeting and 

it was dramatically obvious that it was not involved, as they were not a major sponsor and 
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officially was not sending anyone. Bayer was in favor of McLain attending, noting that it was an 

opportunity for conversations about the future. Borgon noted that Michigan needed presence at 

the meeting to protect its/our interests, i.e. PEG, as Bayer had stated.  

 

  Motion by Borgon, seconded by Ettenson and Bayer to authorize the BACB 

Chairman, Elaine McLain as the BACB representative to attend the NATOA 

Conference in Philadelphia, PA, August 27-30, 2018, the cost not to exceed 

$3,200.00 

 

Roll Call Vote: 

                        Motion Passed (11-0). 

 

McLain will give a report after the conference. 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

None 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

None 

 

BOARD COMMENTS 

Borgon wished his Mother-in-Law, Camilla Kavanagh, a Happy Birthday on her 101
st
 birthday. 

 

 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:37 A.M. 
 


